COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

ETHIOPIA

Attacks on schools and universities, and their military use, continued in 2022 and 2023. GCPEA identified more than 90 reports of attacks on schools, particularly in northern Tigray, Afar, Amhara, and Benishangul-Gumuz states or regions. The Ethiopian government and the Tigray People's Liberation Front signed a "cessation of hostilities" agreement in November 2022, although conflict resumed in Amhara in August 2023.

CONTEXT

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, armed conflict continued in Ethiopia's northern Tigray, Afar, and Amhara regions between Ethiopian government forces, as well as government-aligned forces such as the Eritrean army, and forces affiliated with Tigray's regional government led by the Tigray People's Liberation Front (TPLF).¹ Violence also persisted in the south-central Oromia region.² Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch reported that all actors in the conflict in the northern regions committed human rights violations and war crimes, such as extrajudicial executions and sexual violence.³ After preventing the delivery of humanitarian aid to Tigray region in early 2022,⁴ the government announced a truce that temporarily alleviated fighting and permitted humanitarian access to the region in March of that year.⁵ In August 2022, fighting escalated and the delivery of humanitarian aid was once again inhibited, according to International Crisis Group.⁶ Airstrikes in Mekelle and Adi Daero, the capital of Tigray region and a town there, killed civilians including children in August and September 2022, as reported by Amnesty International.⁻ The Ethiopian army regained control of three towns from the TPLF in October 2022;⁶ the following month, the Ethiopian government and Tigrayan forces reached a "cessation of hostilities" agreement after two years of conflict.⁶ The ceasefire generally held until August 2023, when conflict resumed in the Amhara region.¹0

In Oromia region, the government relaunched its counterinsurgency campaign against the Oromo Liberation Army (OLA) in May 2023 after peace talks ended without an agreement the previous month.¹¹ In June 2022, armed men killed approximately 400 ethnic Amhara people in Oromia region, while government security forces took several hours to respond, according to Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch.¹² Hundreds of thousands of people were displaced due to hostilities in the region.¹³

In 2023, approximately 20 million people, including 10.8 million children, required humanitarian aid across Ethiopia. However, internet outages and limited fuel, in addition to fighting, impacted access to assistance. As of October 2023, 4.39 million people were internally displaced due to conflict and natural disasters. Internally displaced people and Eritrean refugee women and children in Tigray, Afar, and Amhara were particularly vulnerable to human trafficking, according to the UN. In the UN. In the Internal Interna

Violence and natural disasters continued to impact education during the reporting period. Approximately 7.6 million children were out-of-school at the end of 2023 due to conflict, draught, and the humanitarian situa-

tion.¹⁸ In Gambela and Amhara regions, floods damaged 125 schools and over 455 schools, respectively, impacting 270,000 children, according to the UN.¹⁹ The UN also reported that, in conflict-affected regions, approximately 3,860 schools were closed in 2022, leaving over 2.8 million children without access to education.²⁰ The truce signed in November 2022 between the government of Ethiopia and the TPLF included a provision concerning education in conflict-affected communities, namely, "Students must go to school..."²¹

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least 90 reports of attacks on schools. In comparison, GCPEA collected at least 24 incidents of attacks on schools in 2021 and at least eight such attacks in 2020.²² During both reporting periods, NGOs, the media, and the UN reported on the widespread damage or destruction of schools during conflict in Tigray, Amhara, Afar, and Benishangul-Gumuz states or regions; however, much of the reporting did not specify the year in which damages occurred or if it resulted from attacks by armed forces or armed groups rather than other violence, looting, the presence of internally displaced persons in schools, or another cause. These reports were not included in the total number of attacks on schools for either reporting period, meaning they may be significant undercounts. Likewise international media outlet *Reuters* and Human Rights Watch reported that internet shutdowns limited reporting of human rights abuses in Tigray region.²³

In 2022, the UN identified 77 attacks on schools in Tigray, Amhara, Afar, and Benishangul-Gumuz states or regions.²⁴ Separately, GCPEA collected around 14 reports of attacks on schools that year, several of which may have overlapped with the UN count.²⁵ In addition, the Education Cluster determined that, as of December 2022, Ethiopia had more than 9,000 damaged or destroyed schools, mostly due to conflict, many in Tigray and Amhara regions.²⁶ Examples of incidents GCPEA collected included:

- Human Rights Watch reported that, on January 7, 2022, an Ethiopian government drone dropped three explosives on a school in Dedebit town, Tigray region, killing at least 57 civilians and wounding 42 others.²⁷ International media outlet *The Washington Post* reported that those killed were mostly women, children, and older persons, using the school as a shelter.²⁸ One school building and several temporary shelters were reportedly damaged.²⁹
- A school sheltering displaced persons was shelled in late May 2022 in Sheraro town, Tigray region, as reported by international media outlet *Al Jazeera* and ACLED.³⁰
- On June 10, 2022, a heavy artillery shell left on the premises of Silk Amba School reportedly exploded in Dessie town, Amhara region. The Ethiopia Peace Observatory reported that the explosion injured three students.³¹
- On August 26, 2022, an airstrike hit a kindergarten in Mekelle city, Tigray region, killing several children
 and injuring others, according to the UN.³² The New York Times, Vatican News, and other international
 media outlets reported that the attack appeared to strike a playground next to the kindergarten, where
 children were playing.³³
- On October 4, 2022, an airstrike hit a school in Adi Daero town, Tigray region, killing more than 50 internally displaced persons seeking shelter there, as reported by international media outlet *Reuters*.³⁴

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

 On October 24, 2022, a drone strike reportedly hit a school, killing students, in Chobi district, West Shewa zone, Oromia region, according to local media Addis Standard and other outlets.³⁵

In 2023, the UN reported that schools in Gambela and Itang woredas, or districts, in Afar region closed due to fighting in May, keeping more than 600 students from classes for over two weeks.³⁶ Across the Amhara region, damage and looting closed 157 schools in the first six months of 2023, preventing over 671,000 students, nearly half of them girls, from attending school.³⁷ In Oromia region, the presence of armed groups led 625 schools to close in the first half of the year, impacting 225,000 students, according to the UN.³⁸ In addition, the Education Cluster reported in September 2023 that 8,552 schools were damaged in Amhara, Oromia, and other regions.³⁹ Since it was unclear whether the school closures or damages met GCPEA's definition of attacks on schools, these numbers were not included in the count of attacks on schools in the report.

In 2023, GCPEA identified at least eight attacks on schools.⁴⁰ Separately, the UN reported 12 attacks on schools, students, and staff in Oromia, Tigray, and Amhara regions.⁴¹ However, it was unclear how many of these attacks were against schools, so they were not included in the total count for this attack type. Examples of reports of attacks on schools collected by GCPEA included:

- In late January 2023, at least two public schools were reportedly looted and burned down in Shew Robit town, North Shewa zone, Amhara region, according to ACLED and a local media outlet.⁴²
- In early February 2023, humanitarian demining units cleared or cordoned off explosive remnants of war or unexploded ordnance in Kola Temben and Wejerat schools in Kola Temben and Hintalo Wajirat districts, Tigray region, according to the Protection Cluster.⁴³
- The Ethiopian Human Rights Commission (EHRC) reported that, on August 6 and 7, 2023, the Ethiopian National Defense Force and Fano armed group clashed in Debre Birhan city, Amhara region. During combat, artillery shells and crossfire killed civilians and hit civilian buildings, including a school.⁴⁴
- On November 28, 2023, bombs exploded near at least two schools in Bahir Dar city, Amhara region, as reported by international media outlet *Deutsche Welle*. Although no injuries were reported, parents and caregivers kept students home the following day out of fear, and nearby schools canceled exams.⁴⁵

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

GCPEA collected at least ten reported incidents of attacks on school students and educators in 2022 and 2023. In October 2023, the International Commission of Human Rights Experts on Ethiopia reported that parents in Afar region had at times been afraid to send their children to school due to the presence of explosive remnants of war along school routes since the conflict began in November 2020.⁴⁶

In 2022, GCPEA identified three reports of attacks on students, teachers, and other education personnel.⁴⁷ For instance:

 On March 23, 2022, five students were allegedly shot and killed at school in Maksa Leku kebele, Cobi woreda, Oromia region.⁴⁸ On October 19, 2022, a drone strike reportedly killed 14 people, three of whom were students on their
way to school, in Meta Walkite district, West Shewa zone, Oromia region, according to local and international news outlets and ACLED.⁴⁹

In 2023, GCPEA collected at least seven reported incidents of attacks on students and educators.⁵⁰ For instance:

- In early January 2023, in Lalo district, West Wellega zone, Oromia region, police reportedly detained 24 teachers from six schools who questioned a government policy that takes one month's wages from their salary. According to local media outlet *Addis Standard*, the teachers were detained for over a week. ⁵¹
- On July 29, 2023, unidentified gunmen killed the head of the Guba Lafto Woreda Education Office in North Wollo zone, Amhara region, as reported by a local news outlet and ACLED.⁵²
- In December 2023, teachers were detained in Hadiya zone, Central Ethiopia regional state, after protesting over the non-payment of wages, as reported by EHRC, media outlet Addis Standard, and ACLED.⁵³
- In mid-December 2023, at least three teachers were reportedly abducted from a secondary school in Dembecha town, Amhara Region. One teacher was allegedly shot and killed, while the others were later released.⁵⁴

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS AND UNIVERSITIES

GCPEA identified at least sixteen reports of military use of schools and universities in 2022 and 2023. *Education under Attack 2022* included approximately 60 reported incidents of military use in 2021 and around ten such incidents in 2020.⁵⁵ The number of military use incidents in 2022 and 2023 may be an undercount; during the reporting period, the UN received unverified reports of 381 military use of school incidents.⁵⁶

In 2022, GCPEA collected at least six reports of military use.⁵⁷ The UN reported that armed forces were using schools in North Wello, North Gonder, and Wag Hemra zones, Amhara region, in April and June 2022.⁵⁸ Separately, the UN reported the military use of two schools and one hospital in Tigray and Oromia regions in 2022.⁵⁹ GCPEA also identified a report of an alleged armed actor using a school to hide and as a firing position in Gambela town, Agnewak zone, Gambela region.⁶⁰

In 2023, GCPEA identified at least ten reports of military use.⁶¹ In May and June of that year, the UN reported that internally displaced persons sought shelter in, and military forces or armed groups occupied, around 100 schools in Tigray and Amhara regions.⁶² However, it was unclear how many of these incidents were occupation rather than IDPs seeking shelter, so the number is not included in the total count for military use. Examples of reports GCPEA collected included:

- Media outlets and Amnesty International reported that the police used schools to detain people in Addis Ababa after conflict in the Amhara region resumed in August 2023.⁶³
- EHRC reported the military use of Dejazmach Tesema Irgete Primary and Secondary School, Jehuha Primary School, and Bechna Belai Zeleq Preparatory School in Amhara region in late October 2023.⁶⁴

3

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

 In early November 2023, Fano militias reportedly partially occupied a primary school in Wadera district, Amhara region. On November 6, a government drone allegedly hit the school, killing three teachers and four other civilians, according to the UN and a news report.⁶⁵

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified six reports of attacks on higher education. In *Education under Attack 2022*, GCPEA identified around eight reports of higher education attacks in 2021 and six such attacks in 2020.⁶⁶ As in previous years, the incidents during this reporting period included both education-related protest repression and conflict-related violence.

In 2022, GCPEA collected five reports of attacks on higher education.⁶⁷ For example:

- The UN reported that, on January 11, 2022, the Ethiopian air force allegedly carried out an airstrike on the Technical Vocational Education and Training institute, killing three men and injuring 21 people, many of them women, in Mekelle city, Tigray region.⁶⁸ The status of those killed and injured as students or academics was unclear.
- On June 25, 2022, police reportedly beat and forcibly dispersed students marching from Addis Ababa University to an off-campus site. According to Scholars and Risk and international and local news outlets, the police also forcibly prevented some students from leaving campus to join the other protesters. The students were reportedly protesting over ethnic violence against Amhara communities.⁶⁹
- On September 13, 2022, a drone strike hit the business campus of Mekelle University in Mekelle city,
 Tigray region, as reported by international media outlet Al Jazeera and ACLED.⁷⁰

In 2023, GCPEA identified one attack on higher education. In early August, armed clashes took place near Gondar University in Gondar city, Amhara region, as reported by a civil society organization and the international media outlet *Deutsche Welle*. The clashes reportedly killed dozens of civilians, including a professor who was administering an exam for secondary students at the university. Students were also reportedly injured, and more than 16,000 students were unable to take the 12th-grade national exam.⁷¹

ENDNOTES

- 1 "Ethiopia: On 2nd anniversary of conflict, Amnesty campaign to highlight gravity of human rights crisis," Amnesty International news release, November 2, 2022. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Ethiopia chapter. "Crisis Watch: Tracking Conflict Worldwide," International Crisis Group, September 2022.
- 2 Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Ethiopia chapter. "Crisis Watch: Tracking Conflict Worldwide," International Crisis Group, September 2022.
- 3 "Ethiopia: On 2nd anniversary of conflict, Amnesty campaign to highlight gravity of human rights crisis," Amnesty International news release, November 2, 2022. Human Rights Watch, "We Will Erase You from This land": Crimes Against Humanity and Ethnic Cleansing in Ethiopia's Western Tigray Zone (New York: Human Rights Watch, April 6, 2022). "Ethiopia: US Recognizes Atrocities in Conflict," Human Rights Watch news release, March 22, 2023.
- 4 "Ethiopia: Truce Needs Robust Rights Monitoring," Human Rights Watch news release, November 4, 2022. "Crisis Watch Digest Ethiopia January 2022," International Crisis Group, January 2022.
- 5 Clionadh Raleigh, "10 Conflicts to Worry About in 2022: Ethiopia Mid-Year Update," ACLED, 2022. ACAPS, *ACAPS Thematic Report: Northern Ethiopia: two years into the crisis (03 November 2022)* (Geneva: ACAPS, November 2022), p.2. Antony J. Blinken, "Five Months of a Humanitarian Truce in Ethiopia," U.S. Department of State press statement. "Building on Ethiopia's Fragile Truth," International Crisis Group statement, April 15, 2022.
- 6 "Avoiding the Abyss as War Resumes in Northern Ethiopia," International Crisis Group statement, September 7, 2022. ACAPS, *ACAPS Thematic Report: Northern Ethiopia: two years into the crisis (03 November 2022)* (Geneva: ACAPS, November 2022), p.3.
- 7 "Ethiopia: Fears of fresh atrocities loom in Tigray as conflict intensifies," Amnesty International news release, October 24, 2022.
- 8 "Ethiopia: Fears of fresh atrocities loom in Tigray as conflict intensifies," Amnesty International news release, October 24, 2022.
- 9 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Ethiopia chapter. Cecilia Macaulay and Anne Soy, "Ethiopia's Tigray conflict: Truce agreed," BBC News, November 2, 2022.
- 10 Fred Harter, "Tigray aid access improves as peace deal makes headway," *The New Humanitarian*, January 31, 2023. "Avoiding the Abyss as War Resumes in Northern Ethiopia," International Crisis Group statement, September 7, 2023.
- 11 Laetitiai Bader, "Ethiopia's Other Conflict," Human Rights Watch news release, July 4, 2022. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2024* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2024), Ethiopia chapter. Fred Harter, "As violence subsides in Tigray, Ethiopia's Oromia conflict flares," *The New Humanitarian*, January 12, 2023. Giulia Paravicini, "First round of peace talks between Ethiopia and Oromo rebels ends without deal," *Reuters*, May 3, 2023.
- 12 Clionadh Raleigh, "10 Conflicts to Worry About in 2022: Ethiopia Mid-Year Update," ACLED, 2022. "Ethiopia: Authorities must investigate massacre of ethnic Amhara in Tole," Amnesty International news release, July 21, 2022. "Ethiopia: Civilians in Western Oromia Left Unprotected," Human Rights Watch news release, August 31, 2022. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Ethiopia chapter.
- 13 OCHA, "Ethiopia Situation Report, 17 Nov 2022," November 17, 2022. UNHCR, "Ethiopia: Refugees and Internally Displaced Persons by Region (As of 30 September 2023)," October 16, 2023.
- 14 UNICEF, "Ethiopia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 12," February 19, 2024, p. 1.
- 15 UN News, "Ethiopia: UN chief 'gravely concerned' by escalation in fighting across Tigray," October 15, 2022. Zecharias Zelalem, "FEATURE-Six million silenced: A two-year internet outage in Ethiopia," *Reuters*, September 28, 2022.
- 16 UNICEF, "UNICEF Ethiopia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 9, September-October 2023," November 10, 2023.
- 17 OHCHR, "Ethiopia: Critical moment to strengthen fight against trafficking in Tigray, Afar, and Amhara," October 3, 2022.
- 18 UNICEF, "Ethiopia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 12," February 19, 2024, p. 1. "Increasing Number of Children Pushed Out of Education in Ethiopia Due to Severe Drought, Conflict and Forced Displacement," Education Cannot Wait press release, December 7, 2022.
- 19 OCHA, "Ethiopia Situation Report, 15 Oct 2022," October 17, 2022, p. 10.
- 20 OCHA, "Ethiopia Situation Report, 17 Nov 2022," November 17, 2022.
- 21 "Joint Statement between the Government of the Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia and the Tigray Peoples' Liberation Front (TPLF)," November 2, 2022, African Union document repository, para. 8.
- 22 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Ethiopia profile.
- 23 Zecharias Zelalem, "Six million silenced: A two-year internet outage in Ethiopia," *Reuters*, September 28, 2022. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Ethiopia chapter.
- 24 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 251.
- 25 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 26 Information provided by UN respondent on March 1, 2023. Documents on file.
- 27 "Ethiopia: Airstrike on Camp for Displaced Likely War Crime," Human Rights Watch news release, March 24, 2022.
- 28 Max Bearak, Meg Kelly and Joyce Sohyun Lee, "How Ethiopia used a Turkish drone in a strike that killed nearly 60 civilians," The Washington

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

Post, February 7, 2022.

- 29 "Ethiopia: Airstrike on Camp for Displaced Likely War Crime," Human Rights Watch news release, March 24, 2022.
- 30 "UN: Eritrean troops shelled school in north Ethiopia," *Al Jazeera*, May 31, 2022. *TIKVAH Ethiopia; Reuters; Deutsche Welle; Wazema Radio; BBC News*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID ETH8550.
- 31 "Ethiopia Peace Observatory Weekly: 4 10 June 2022," Ethiopia Peace Observatory, June 15, 2022. Dessie City Administration Communication, June 10, 2022.
- 32 "Children of Ethiopia are once again under attack," UNICEF press release, August 26, 2022.
- 33 "Ethiopia: Air strike hits Tigray capital Mekelle," *Vatican News*, August 31, 2022. "'Air strike' rocks Mekelle city in Ethiopia's Tigray region," *TRT World*, August 31, 2022. Declan Walsh, "Ethiopian Airstrike Hits Kindergarten as Fighting Spreads in Tigray," *The New York Times*, August 26, 2022.
- 34 "More than 50 killed in northern Ethiopia air strike -aid workers and Tigray forces," Reuters, October 5, 2022.
- 35 "News: Residents say drone strike killed dozens of civilians in West Shewa, Oromia region; OLF, OFC condemn relentless airstrikes across Oromia," *Addis Standard*, October 25, 2022. "Suspected Ethiopian airstrike kills several students in Chobi district," *Geopolitical Report*, October 25, 2022. "Intensification of Indiscriminate Aerial Attack in Oromia," OLF-OLA press release, October 25, 2022. "Drone strikes were reported for the second day in Chobi District of Western Shewa Zone (በምእራብ ሸዋ ዞን ጮቢ ወረዳ ዘሬም ለሁለተኛ ቀን የድሮን ድብደባ መፈፀሙ ተሰማ።) ," *Oromiya Media Network*, October 24, 2022.
- 36 UNICEF, "Ethiopia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 5," UNICEF Situation Report, August 4, 2023, p. 2.
- 37 UNICEF, "Ethiopia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 6: Mid-Year Report," UNICEF Situation Report, August 4, 2023, p. 3.
- 38 UNICEF, "Ethiopia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 6; Mid-Year Report," UNICEF Situation Report, August 4, 2023, p. 3.
- 39 "Ethiopia Education Cluster Quarterly Newsletter July September 2023," Education Cluster newsletter, October 20, 2023.
- 40 Addis Maleda; Al Ain; BBC News; Borkena Ethiopian News; EMS; ESAT; Wazema Radio, as cited in ACLED, Event ID ETH9709. "Showa Robit City Shares First Official Images Showing Level of Destruction in Ongoing Violence; Residetns Blame Neglect of Government," Wardheer News, January 28, 2023. Protection Cluster, "Situation Update on Northern Ethiopia Emergency," Protection Cluster update, February 14, 2023. "EPO Weekly: 22-28 April 2023," Ethiopia Peace Observatory, May 3, 2023. "The human rights impact of the armed conflict on civilians in Amhara Regional State," Ethiopian Human Rights Commission public statement, August 14, 2023. "Bombings on the beach (የቦምብ ፍንዳታዎች በባሕር ዳር)," Deutsche Welle, November 29, 2023. Deutsche Welle; EMS; Wazema Radio, as cited in ACLED, ETH11148.
- 41 Information received via e-mail from UN respondent on February 20, 2023. Information received from UN respondent on May 15, 2023.
- 42 Addis Maleda; Al Ain; BBC News; Borkena Ethiopian News; EMS; ESAT; Wazema Radio, as cited in ACLED, Event ID ETH9709. "Showa Robit City Shares First Official Images Showing Level of Destruction in Ongoing Violence; Residents Blame Neglect of Government," Wardheer News, January 28, 2023.
- 43 Protection Cluster, "Situation Update on Northern Ethiopia Emergency," Protection Cluster update, February 14, 2023, p. 3.
- 44 "The human rights impact of the armed conflict on civilians in Amhara Regional State," Ethiopian Human Rights Commission public statement, August 14, 2023.
- 45 "Bombings on the beach (የቦምብ ፍንዳታዎች በባሕር ዳር)," Deutsche Welle, November 29, 2023. Deutsche Welle; EMS; Wazema Radio, as cited in ACLED, ETH11148.
- 46 UN Human Rights Council, "Comprehensive investigative findings and legal determinations: International Commission of Human Rights Experts on Ethiopia," A/HRC/54/CRP.3, October 13, 2023, para. 349.
- 47 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 48 "EPO MONTHLY: MARCH 2022," Ethiopia Peace Observatory, April 23, 2022.
- 49 *Oromiya Media Network*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID ETH9218. "It was reported that at least 14 civilians were killed in a drone attack in the Meta Wolekte district of the Western Shewa Zone (በምእራብ ሸዋ ዞን ሜታ ወልቅጤ ወረዳ ቀሬ ሄጦ ቀበሌ በደረሰ የድሮን ጥቃት በትንሹ **14** ሰላማዊ ሰዎች መገደላቸው ተሰማ።)," *Oromiya Media Network*, October 21, 2022. Cara Anna, "Witnesses: Drone strikes in Ethiopia's Oromia kill civilians," *AP*, October 26, 2022.
- 50 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 51 Oromiya Media Network, as cited in ACLED, Event ID ETH9638. "News: Police in Kellem Wollega Zone, Oromia detain more than 20 teachers for refusing mandatory salary cut, local authorities deny," Addis Standard, January 12, 2023.
- 52 *EMS; VOA*, as cited in ACLED, as cited in ACLED, Event ID ETH10334. "Unidentified gunmen assassinate a local official in northern Ethiopia: Report," *Mereja*, July 30, 2023.
- 53 "Questions related to the budget and related issues and the implications of human rights in areas where new governance and structures are being developed," EHCR press release, December 23, 2023. "News: Teachers in Hadiya Zone endure arrests, intimidation as wage fight intensifies," *Addis Standard*, December 25, 2023. *EMS*; Ethiopia Human Rights Commission; *TIKVAH Ethiopia*, as cited in ACLED, ETH11289.
- 54 Information received via e-mail on February 20, 2023.
- 55 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Ethiopia chapter.
- 56 Information received via e-mail from UN respondent on February 20, 2023.
- 57 "Ethiopia Peace Observatory Weekly: 4 10 June 2022," Ethiopia Peace Observatory, June 15, 2022. OCHA, "NORTHERN ETHIOPIA HU-

MANITARIAN UPDATE Situation Report," June 11, 2022, p. 10. OCHA, "Northern Ethiopia Humanitarian Update Situation Report," April 14, 2022, p. 10. UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 252.

- 58 OCHA, "NORTHERN ETHIOPIA HUMANITARIAN UPDATE Situation Report," June 11, 2022, p. 10. OCHA, "Northern Ethiopia Humanitarian Update Situation Report," April 14, 2022, p. 10.
- 59 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 252.
- 60 "Ethiopia Peace Observatory Weekly: 4 10 June 2022," Ethiopia Peace Observatory, June 15, 2022, p. 3.
- 61 UNICEF, "Ethiopia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 5," UNICEF Situation Report, August 4, 2023, p. 5. OCHA, "Ethiopia Situation Report," OCHA Situation Report, June 14, 2023, p. 13. "Ethiopia: Authorities must grant independent investigators, media unfettered access to Amhara region to probe violations under state of emergency," Amnesty International news release, August 18, 2023. "Ethiopian police arrest hundreds during state of emergency," *Africa News*, August 14, 2023. "Amara region: The context of the armed conflict that continued for months and its negative human rights implications," EHCR press release, October 30, 2023. "Ethiopia: Violence in Amhara region," OHCHR statement, November 17, 2023. "Residents said that heavy fighting took place in different areas of the Amhara region in the past days (በአማራ ክልል የተለያዩ አካባቢዎች ባለፉት ቀናት ከባድ ውጊያዎች መካሄዳቸውን ነዋሪዎች ተናገሩ)," *BBC*, November 7, 2023.
- 62 UNICEF, "Ethiopia Humanitarian Situation Report No. 5," UNICEF Situation Report, August 4, 2023, p. 5. OCHA, "Ethiopia Situation Report," OCHA Situation Report, June 14, 2023, p. 13.
- 63 "Ethiopia: Authorities must grant independent investigators, media unfettered access to Amhara region to probe violations under state of emergency," Amnesty International news release, August 18, 2023. "Ethiopian police arrest hundreds during state of emergency," Africa News, August 14, 2023.
- 64 "Amara region: The context of the armed conflict that continued for months and its negative human rights implications," EHCR press release, October 30, 2023.
- 65 "Ethiopia: Violence in Amhara region," OHCHR statement, November 17, 2023. "Residents said that heavy fighting took place in different areas of the Amhara region in the past days (በአማራ ክልል የተለያዩ አካባቢዎች ባለፉት ቀናት ከባድ ውጊያዎች መካሄዳቸውን ነዋሪዎች ተናገሩ)," BBC, November 7, 2023.
- 66 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Ethiopia profile.
- 67 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf 68 OHCHR, "Press briefing notes delivered by Liz Throssell," OHCHR press briefing, January 14, 2022. "At least 108 civilians killed so far in January in Tigray airstrikes, UN says," *France 24*, January 14, 2022.
- 69 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Addis Ababa University, June 25, 2022. "University students who marched to condemn the killing were beaten by the police (ግድያ ለማውገዝ ስልፍ የወጡ የዩነቨርሲቲ ተማሪዎች በፖሊስ ተደበደቡ)," Deutsche Welle, June 26, 2022. "Ethiopian police attacked University Students in Addis Ababa," Borkena, June 26, 2022.
- 70 "Ten dead in second day of air raids in Ethiopia's Tigray region," *Al Jazeera*, September 13, 2022. *EMS*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID ETH9002. "Ethiopia's Drone Attacked on Mekelle University MU 's Adi Haki Campus Tigrai," *Tigrai English Television*, September 13, 2022.
- 71 EMS, as cited in ACLED, ETH10303. "Assistant Professor Tadesa Ababa, tragically killed by Fano forces in the Amhara Region," Oromo Legacy Leadership and Advocacy Association, August 10, 2023. "The window of the exam is being hit by bullets' 12th class exam of Gondar city («ፈተና የተፈተነው መስኮት በጥይት እየተመታ ነው» የጎንደር ከተማ የ12ኛ ክፍል ተፈታኝ)," Deutsche Welle, August 14, 2023.

 ℓ